
Hart County Board of Commissioners

February 24, 2009

7:00 p.m.

The Hart County Board of Commissioners met February 24, 2009 at 7:00 p.m. at the Hart County Administrative & Emergency Services Center.

Chairman Daniel Reyen presided with Commissioners R C Oglesby, Brandon Johnson and Ken Brown in attendance. Commissioner Joey Dorsey was absent due to full time employment. 

1. Prayer

Prayer was offered by Commissioner Johnson. 

2. Pledge of Allegiance 

Everyone stood in observance of the Pledge of Allegiance. 

3. Call to Order 

Chairman Reyen called the meeting to order. 

4. Welcome 

Chairman Reyen welcomed those in attendance. 

5. Approve Agenda 

Commissioner Oglesby moved to amend and approve the meeting agenda as follows. 

Add item 13 f) Subdivision request – (5) lots Detter Road

Add item 14 e) Rebecca Williams – AARP Representative


Add item 14 f) CDBG – Ritz Transformer Project
Commissioner Brown provided a second to the motion. The motion carried 4-0. 

6. Approve Minutes of Previous Meeting(s)

· 2/10/09 Regular Meeting 

Commissioner Oglesby moved to approve the minutes of the meeting held February 10, 2009. Commissioner Brown provided a second to the motion. The motion carried 4-0. 

7. Remarks by Invited Guests, Committees, Authorities  
None
8. Reports by Constitutional Officers & Department Heads 

· COC Budget Request for Outstanding Bills Court Ordered Language Svcs. 

Clerk of Superior Court Frankie Gray requested $998.08 for court ordered language services performed in 2008. 
Commissioner Oglesby moved to pay the invoice and discuss using a local language service with the Public Defender. Commissioner Johnson provided a second to the motion. The motion carried 4-0. 

Clerk Gray requested $60 to cover the rental space at the post office and $500 for storing shelving to get boxes off the floor at the rental space. 
Commissioner Oglesby moved to increase the rental budget and purchase shelving not to exceed $560. Commissioner Brown provided a second to the motion. The motion carried 4-0. 
· Rec Dept Update & Opening of the Last ball field at EH Complex 

Recreation Director Lawanda Curry reported that the overhead netting and the retaining wall projects are complete. The Recreation Advisory Board approved opening Field #3 for public usage upon completion of the remaining prep work. 
Ms. Curry requested purchasing break away bases for the new complex at $1,679. No action was taken. 

Commissioner Johnson moved to open Field #3 at the Elberton Highway Complex. Commissioner Brown provided a second to the motion. The motion carried 4-0.  County Administrator Caime explained that this completes all the safety concerns that have prevented Little League from playing at the new EH complex.
· Bid Award Sheriff Office Bullet Proof Vests 

Sheriff Cleveland recommended awarding the bid to GT Tactical at a total cost of $14,524. 

Commissioner Oglesby moved to award the bid to GT Tactical. Commissioner Brown provided a second to the motion. The motion carried 4-0. 

County Attorney Walter Gordon reported that the Old 29 waterline project has progressed to Vanna Waller Road. 

Attorney Gordon commended Chairman Reyen for his presentation at the Eggs & Issues Breakfast. 
9. County Administrator’s Report  

County Administrator Jon Caime reported that Commissioner Dorsey is on work assignment in Detroit, the fire department has been awarded a grant in the amount of $64,000 for thermal imaging cameras.
· Sandra English requested permission to decorate a cedar tree on the courthouse square for in recognition of National Wildlife Awareness. No action was taken. 

· Water cooler at the Health Department replacement cost $1,100. 
Commissioner Oglesby moved to allow Administrator Caime to explore alternate solutions for the water cooler. Commissioner Johnson provided a second to the motion. The motion carried 3-1 (Commissioner Reyen opposed). 

· Court Costs are continuing to increase for appointed court services that were borne by the State but are now being passed onto the county due to the State’s financial problems.  Currently CA Caime has paid in excess of $12,000 and has another $6,500 pending for payment.
Chairman Reyen explained that the courts generate revenues to pay for these bills but that the money goes to the State General Fund and is not allocated to the program it is intended to pay for.  He also explained that a few years ago the County stopped payment for food stamps under the threat by the State that program would cease.  The result of that action was that the State was required to pay these bills and had been passing this cost onto the County for years.  Chairman Reyen then made a motion to stop paying these court bills.  Commissioner Brown provided a second to the motion. 

County Attorney Gordon stated that it could be prudent on the county to further explore the county’s option and that he will report back to the board concerning his findings. 

Commissioner Oglesby then moved to table the issue. Commissioner Johnson provided a second to the motion. The motion carried 4-0. No bills will be paid until the BOC takes action on this issue. 
· Called meeting to discuss workers compensation is scheduled on March 3, 2009 at 5:30 p.m.

10. Chairman’s Report 

Chairman Reyen did not have anything to report. 
11. Commissioners’ Reports   

Commissioner Oglesby inquired about the status of the new Sheriff Campus complex. Public Works Director Jon Caime responded that the roof and brick work is complete; gutters and vinyl work are now out to bid; HVAC and Electrical contract work is under way; and the remaining work is progressing using Whitworth labor. He expressed gratitude to Warden Teasley for providing a guard and inmate labor to perform construction work at the site at no cost to the county. 
Commissioner Oglesby inquired about the status of the Animal Shelter grant extension. Administrator Caime responded that he has submitted a letter requesting an extension on the grant but has not yet received a response from the state if the extension will be approved. 

12. Consent Agenda  

None
13. Old Business  

a) Bid Award Sheriff Office Bullet Proof Vests  

This item was discussed and awarded under item #8. 
b) Recreation Advisory Board Appointment  

Commissioner Oglesby moved to appoint Dwyane Chitwood to serve on the Recreation Advisory Board. Commissioner Johnson provided a second to the motion. The motion carried 4-0. (Mr. Chitwood term will expire December 31, 2010). 

c) Bid Opening Rec Field Groomer 

Commissioner Oglesby moved to extend the bid. Chairman Reyen provided a second to the motion. The motion carried 4-0. 
d) RC&D Board Appointment 

Commissioner Oglesby moved to appoint Chairman Reyen to serve on the RC&D Board. Commissioner Johnson provided a second to the motion. The motion carried 4-0. 
e) Board Appointment Policy Revisions   

Commissioner Oglesby moved that no action be taken on the issue. Commissioner Brown provided a second to the motion.
Jerry Cannady, Bill Fogerty and Bob Savage commented on the Board Appointment Policy Revisions. 

CA Caime explained that the BOC does not have a comprehensive policy manual (non personnel).  We currently adopt policies in the minutes of the BOC but do not have a comprehensive manual.  He stated that he is starting this comprehensive manual policy by policy as we adopt policies from this point forward.  He will also post this on our website.  However the existing policies will require research of the BOC minutes to compile additional approved policies into a comprehensive manual.

Commissioner Oglesby moved to turn the issue over to Administrator Caime for further study and recommendation. Commissioner Brown provided a second to the motion. The motion carried 4-0. 

f) Subdivision Request (5) lots Detter Road


Commissioner Oglesby moved to approve the subdivision request. Commissioner Johnson provided a second to the motion. The motion carried 4-0. 

14. New Business 

a)  Bid Opening Road Paving Projects 2009 

The following vendors submitted sealed bids for the 2009 Road Paving Projects:

· All About Asphalt Inc $95.40/ton

· Allied Paving Contractors Inc $82/ton
· Blount Construction Co. Inc $85.14/ton
· C W Matthews Contracting Co. Inc $77.99/ton
· Souders $88.81/ton

· ER Snell Contractor Inc $66.22/ton
· Tugalo Construction Co. $71.25/ton
Following the opening of the bids, Commissioner Oglesby moved to defer the bids to County Administrator Caime for review and recommendation. Commissioner Brown provided a second to the motion. 
Jerry Cannady commented on this subject.   

b) Bid Opening Gateway 2 Water & Sewer Project 
The following vendors submitted sealed bids for the Gateway 2 Water & Sewer Project:

· DeKalb Pipeline Co

· Dodd Construction Inc

· Duncan Pipeline Inc

· Griffin Brothers Inc 

· Long Utility Corp

· Strack Inc

· Strickland & Sons Pipeline Inc

· Townley Construction Co Inc

· Tugaloo Pipeline Inc 

Following the opening of the bids, Commissioner Oglesby moved to defer the bids to County Administrator Caime for review and recommendation. Commissioner Brown provided a second to the motion. The motion carried 4-0. 

c) Prevent Child Abuse Request for use of Courthouse Grounds 

Chairman Reyen moved to grant the request for use of the courthouse grounds. Commissioner Brown provided a second to the motion. The motion carried 4-0. 

d) Hiring Freeze – E911 Coordinator Position Replacement 

Commissioner Oglesby moved to allow EMS/EMA Director Terrell Partain to replace E911 Coordinator Lorraine Cleveland upon her retirement. Commissioner Brown provided a second to the motion. The motion carried 4-0. 


e)  Rebecca Williams – AARP Representative 

Ms. Williams stated that she recognized the BOCs need to cut spending.  In addition, she stated that she understood that the Senior Center has not been optimally utilized.  She sought the Board’s consideration of a proposal to reduce the Senior Center budget by 25% and allow the center to remain open 6 hours per day. She stated that she has several committees that have been formed to assist with the utilization of the Center. 
Ms. Williams was commended by the board for her efforts to put together a plan for the Senior Center. 

Commissioner Oglesby moved to allow a 90 day trial for 2 additional hours per day and budget cut of 25%. Motion died from lack of a second. 
Commissioner Oglesby moved to continue with 4 hours per day and review the status in thirty days. Johnson provided a second to the motion. 

Chairman Reyen requested the issue be placed on the 1st meeting in April agenda. 

Carolyn and Tom Mullenix commented on the Senior Center operation. 

Commissioner Oglesby withdrew the motion. 


f)  CDBG – Ritz Transformer Project

Commissioner Oglesby moved to seek a Community Development Block Grant for the Ritz Transformer Project. Commissioner Brown provided a second to the motion. The motion carried 4-0. 
15. Public Comment  
Bob Savage encouraged the BOC to approach the City officials concerning combining duplicated city/county services.

16. Executive Session – Litigation & Personnel  

Chairman Reyen moved to exit into Executive Session to discuss litigation and personnel matters. Commissioner Brown provided a second to the motion. The motion carried 4-0. 

Commissioner Oglesby moved to exit the session and convene the regular session. Commissioner Brown provided a second to the motion. The motion carried 4-0. 
Commissioner Johnson moved to hire Senior Judge Lindsay Tise and pay related court cost to expedite back logged court cases in an effort to save the county money. Commissioner Brown provided a second to the motion. The motion carried 4-0. 

17. Adjournment 

Commissioner Oglesby moved to adjourn the meeting. Commissioner Brown provided a second to the motion. The motion carried 4-0. 

-----------------------------------------------
------------------------------------------------------

Daniel Reyen, Chairman


Lawana Kahn, County Clerk
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